Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Box 75115

Washington, DC 20013

Minutes

April 8, 2004

The meeting was convened at 7:00 pm. Present: Commissioners Alberti, Fengler, Mack, Musante, Stevens-Harris, Rice, Ward. Approximately 24 community residents attended.

1. Agenda

The agenda was amended to include, under New Business, a public sculpture display; under Committee Reports, Commissioner Musante added public telephones; and Commissioner Alberti added additional items under the Treasurers Report.  The agenda was adopted as amended without agenda.

2. Minutes

Commissioner Alberti requested the addition of the appropriation--$100—to the request for renewal of the ANC’s Post Office box.  The minutes were then approved without objection

3. Community Comments

Eric Shoman, a  marketing associate at Sysco Restaurant Supply, spoke about his financial difficulties with new H Street restaurant Fhish Tea, stating that while he had installed equipment the night before the health inspection, provided food, and made eight trips within two weeks, he had yet to be paid, and his phone calls had not been returned.

4. Single Member District Reports
Commissioner Rice reported that the letter requesting transportation analyses for  10th Street and Constitution Avenue and 11th and I Streets NW had not been received by the Traffic Services Administration, but that they would undertake the analyses.

Commissioner Alberti announced that the North Lincoln Park Neighborhood Association would be holding a yard sale on May 22 and invited people to donate goods.  Donations are tax deductible. 

Commissioner Musante announced that there has been progress on upgrading the PEPCO substation, and that the chain link fence had been painted , and the graffiti removed.  

He also reported that an illegal phone was being removed from 421 13th Street NE, and would be providing a list of other potentially illegal phones in the area when he gave his committee report. 

Commissioner Musante stated that there would be a May 5th status hearing on Excello liquors and its transfer to N-A-Minut.  He reported that Ms. Lee had backed away from her previous concession on the issue.

Finally, he reported that  fundraising for the Friends of Lovejoy Park had generated 220-230 names and that their efforts could trigger a $20,000 gift from the developer of Lovejoy Lofts.  The Department of Parks and Recreation will soon issue an RFP for work on the park, but that preliminary clean-up was still to be completed.

Commissioner Ward pointed out that there had been a nice article in the Washington Post’s District Weekly about the $15,000 grant to the Christian Library for a facelift.  

She also discussed the number of cars parked on the streets of her SMD that had no residential permits, and she has distributed a petition to her constituents to protest that inconvenience.

She announced that Fhish Tea would have a ribbon-cutting opening on April 24, and will serve dinner beginning at 7:30.  she is hopeful that the financial problems can be worked out.

Commissioner Fengler bemoaned the fact that progress on Prospect/Goding School was at a standstill again, and that proposed deadlines were slipping.  He announced a meeting of the core group working on the issue for the week following the ANC meeting.

5. Officers Reports
A.   Chairman’s Report

Commissioner Fengler reported that the furniture purchased for the ANC office is in the process of being returned to the vendor at no cost to the ANC.  He reported that H Street Main Street has available office space in a currently empty bank at 10th and H Street NE.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that ANC 6A enter into negotiation with H Street Main Street for use of that space as an ANC office.  It was seconded by Commissioner Ward.  Commissioner Rice applauded the fact that there would be room for file cabinets.  Commissioner Ward stated that it was a wonderful site—secure, a good place to build relationships with H Street merchants, and an opportunity for a good partnership with H Street Main Street.  The motion was passed without objection.

    B.     Treasurer’s Report
Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved approval for the following disbursements: $100 to the Postmaster for post office box rental; $167 to Roberta Weiner for minutes preparation; $972 to Capital Community News for advertising; $12 to Commissioner Rice for transportation; and $362.77 to Kinko’s for photocopying.  It was seconded by Commissioner Musante, and approved without objection.

Motion:  The Treasurer reported that the ANC’s checking account balance is $20,690.79; the savings account balance is $4,119.67.  He moved that the Treasurer’s Report for March 2004 be accepted.  It was seconded by Commissioner Musante, and approved without objection.

 Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that photocopying expenses for April, $600 for the ANC, $50 for each committee, and $50 for each SMD, be approved.  It was seconded by Commissioner Musante.  In response to a question Commissioner Alberti stated that this was approval authority, and only a small amount of the approved amount is spent each month, and leaves room for emergencies.  The motion was approved without objection.

Commissioner Alberti reviewed the procedures for tracking photocopying expenses: keep the receipts from Kinko’s, write the purpose of the copying and sign the receipt before turning it in to Commissioner Alberti for reimbursement.

The Treasurer presented a mid-year Budget Review, indicating what had been allocated and spent, projections for the rest of the fiscal year, and projected surpluses.  The review shows that the ANC  will have a projected surplus at the end of the year of $5,647.  The document does not include a “rainy day” fund, but just reflects actual and projected expenses.  Commissioner Fengler stated that the review was prepared so that the ANC can track how much it can disperse in grants.  Commissioner Alberti said that, base on last year’s reports of ANC grants, ANC 6A is on track to be one of the biggest grant-givers of all the ANCs.

Motion: Commissioner Alberti moved that $40 be added to the allocation for advertising for the next series of ABL Committee hearings, bringing the amount to $1730.  It was seconded by Commissioner Musante, and passed without objection.

6. Committee Reports
A. Economic Development
Commissioner Rice nominated Gretchen Brandt to serve as a new member of the Economic Development Committee.  Her nomination was approved without objection.

He reported on the issues surrounding 1125 G Street NE, saying that there was a large number of residents with a large number of problems.  There was a meeting of the Zoning Committee and Ward 6 coordinator Peter Jones came and said he would work with the community on the issue.  There was a discussion about the fact that no-one has been able to get in touch with the property owner, to have him come to a meeting. Motion:  Commissioner Fengler moved that the issue be brought to the full ANC, and that the owner be sent a copy of the resolution saying there would be a discussion.  It was seconded by Commissioner Rice, who agreed that if the SMD Commissioner wanted to use full ANC it would carry weight.  Commissioner Ward stated that ANC involvement will bring sunshine to the issue, and a letter should be sent as soon as possible.  Commissioner Alberti said that a letter from the ANC would be beneficial.  The motion was agreed to without objection.

Commissioner Rice talked about the legislation promulgating new historic preservation regulations, stating there are lots of changes, and that the Council committee would be having a second consideration of the regulations.  Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the ANC support a change that would give ANCs 30 day’s notice when the Historic Preservation Board has a case in the ANC’s  jurisdiction, in order to conform with the ANC Act.  It was approved without objection.

Commissioner Rice moved the acceptance of his report.  It was accepted without objection.

B. Community Outreach
Commissioner Musante requested that a $2500 grant be given to the Friends of Lovejoy Park.  He mentioned that as he serves on the organization’s board, he would recuse himself from voting on the proposal.  Motion:  Commissioner Rice moved that $2500 be given to the Friends of Lovejoy Park. It was seconded by Commissioner Ward.  Commissioner Musante stated that the renovation of the park has the strong support of the DC Department of Parks and Recreation, but that the City will not do the pre-renovation work, including removal of the basketball hoops.  He said that the money raised would be used not only for the initial work, but particularly for upkeep once the park is completed. A discussion ensued about the cost of the initial work, and was told there were three bids, two from DC firms, raging from $3200 to $5200, with one firm offing to donate its time.  The balance of the funds will come from the Friends of Lovejoy Park.  The grant was approved without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Musante moved that the ANC 6A website be “marketed” to other community organizations’ websites, so they can provide links to the website.  It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti, and accepted without objection.

Motion: Commissioner Musante moved that his report be accepted.  It was accepted without objection.

Commissioner Musante presented a letter containing a list of public payphones to assess whether the various SMD Commissioners believed they should be removed: 1829 Benning Road; 646 H Street; 1334 H Street; 1351 H Street; 1380 H Street; 1401 H Street; 419 13th Street; 1201 K Street; 1201 K Street.  Motion: Commissioner Musante moved to send a letter objecting to all the payphones listed in the letter, and include 700 H Street.  It was seconded by Commissioner Fengler,  and accepted without objection.

Alcoholic Beverage Licensing

Richard Sundberg reported that there had been a series of three community meetings, the first for residents, the second for business owners and the third, a general discussion.  After listening to people at the first two meetings, the committee had reached the decision that there should be a single community standard for all establishments selling liquor.  Business owners prefer a single standard because it’s a known quantity if all businesses have the same requirements.  He said that Wes Grooms lamented the lack of community involvement despite the broad advertising and outreach.  Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that there be hearings to develop a minimum community standard that would apply to all Class A and B establishments.  It was seconded by Commissioner Rice.  A discussion followed to make sure that every Class A and B establishment would be covered, and Commissioner Alberti raised the point that ANC 6B had such a standard and it worked well, despite the fact that it was arduous work for about a year to get it all done.  The ANC’s credibility will be proved if it follows through with doing it. Commissioner Fengler pointed out that all the merchants who spoke agreed that if everyone had the same rules such an agreement would be okay, and creating a level playing field is the goal, not putting people out of business.  Commissioner Musante agreed, saying that it is a pro-business move.  The motion was approved by a vote of 5-1, with Commissioner Harris-Stevens opposed, and Commissioner Mack not voting.

The next set of hearings will be held on May 4th, May 18th and June 1st.  Ads will again be placed announcing the dates.   The committee’s report was accepted without objection. Motion: Commissioner Fengler made a motion to approve a maximum $525 for transcription of the hearings.  It was approved without objection.

7. New Business

A. Distribution of ANC Agenda Package

Distribution points for the packets should include the Christian Library, Miner library, and places like that.  Commissioner Rice asked at his distribution points and learned that it does get taken.  Commissioner Ward withdrew the issue she wished to raise.  Commissioner Alberti asked about notification about committee meetings.

B. Omnibus Alcohol Beverage Amendment legislation

It was reported that Councilmember Ambrose will not support the amendment offered by Councilmember Brazil to extend the closing hours for Class A and Class B establishments.  It was announced that the second reading of the bill will be at the end of April or on May 4th.  Richard Sundberg reported that there is currently no legislative language on closing times; in the last legislation, five or six years ago, closing time language was removed and not replaced.  What Councilmember Brazil is doing is restoring language that was in the original legislation.  In addition, it was reported that Councilmember Catania has proposed language to extend the cycle of renewals from two to three years, with the rationale that the cycle is currently too short. Motion: Commissioner Fengler moved that ANC 6A support Councilmember Catania’s amendment extending the license renewal cycle from two to three years.  It was seconded by Commissioner Alberti.  Discussion points included the fact that establishments tend to behave when renewal time approaches; that voluntary agreements are subject to amendment, giving the community an opportunity to have a dialogue with an establishment, even if it’s not renewal time, The motion was approved, 3-2, with Commissioners Rice and Musante opposed, Commissioner Mack not voting, and Commissioner Stevens-Harris absent (having left the meeting at 8:25).

C. Public Sculpture Display

Anya Sattler presented her proposal, which will place large sculptures in front yards on East Capitol Street, from the 300 block to Lincoln Park.  18 local sculptures will be featured.  The exhibit is supported by the National Endowment for the Humanities, the DC Commission on the Arts, CHAMPS, and the Capitol Hill Restoration Society.  The sculpture will be displayed from May 8th through the end of September.  She is asking for a letter of support to DCRA for permits.  The art was chosen out of 280 submissions, in consultation with the home owners and the DC Arts Commision.  Motion: Commissioner Rice moved that the ANC send a letter of support for the public sculpture project to DCRA. It was seconded by Commissioner Musante.  The commission was assured that the art is not political or sexual.  The motion was approved without objection.

8. Community Comment
A suggestion was made that the ads for the ABL hearings be redesigned to be more legible and eye-catching.  There was discussion about doing that.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:03 pm
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